
 
 
 
 
 
        Regulatory Circular RG94-63 
 
Date: September 2, 1994 
 
To:  Exchange Members and Member Firms 
 
From: Department of Financial Compliance 
 
Subject: UAL Corporation 
 
On July 12, 1994 UAL Corporation ("UAL") underwent a 
recapitalization.  Each outstanding share of UAL common stock was 
reclassified and converted into one-half of a share of the new 
common stock of UAL and $84.81 in cash.  In order to reflect the 
recapitalization, all outstanding UAL/LUA options as of July 13, 
1994 were adjusted to require the per contract delivery or receipt 
of: 50 new UAL shares and $8481.00 in cash.  Strike prices for the 
old UAL/LUA options remain unchanged.  The old UAL options symbol 
changes to UAZ and the January 1996 Leaps symbol changed from LUA to 
LUZ.  Premiums and strike price extensions for the adjusted 
contracts continue to be calculated on the basis of 100 shares per 
contract.  For further information concerning the recapitalization 
and subsequent option adjustment, please refer to CBOE Research 
Circulares #RS94-148 dated July 18, 1994, #RS94-145 dated July 12, 
1994 and #RS94-139 dated July 1, 1994.  Questions regarding the 
recapitalization and option adjustment can be addressed to the 
Options Hot Line at 1-800-OPTIONS. 
 
Margin Requirements
 
For margin purpose the underlying price for the adjusted UAZ/LUZ 
options is determined by dividing the current UAL stock price in 
half and adding the 84.81.  For example if UAL is currently trading 
at 100 the underlying price for the UAZ/LUZ options would be: 
 
    100/2 + 84.81 = 134.81 
 
This equation should be used to determine an underlying stock price 
for short option margin requirements and the out-of-the money amount 
for the UAZ/LUA contracts.   
 
Due to operational constraints with determining the underlying stock 
price there is no margin offset for spreads or straddles between the 
new UAL/LUA options and the adjusted UAZ/LUZ options.  Additionally, 
for the adjusted UAZ/LUZ positions to be considered "covered" for 
the margin purposes an account must maintain cash or cash 
equivalents equal to $8481 and 50 shares of UAL per contract. 
 
Questions regarding margin requirements can be directed to Diane 
Malley (312) 786-7924 or Rich Lewandowski (312) 786-7183. 


